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Good afternoon Chairman Highland and members of the committee. I am Kenneth Titus and I 
serve as Chief Counsel for the Kansas Department of Agriculture (KDA). Thank you for this 
opportunity to provide testimony in support of House Bill 2462.  

HB 2462 provides a general cleaning up and updating of all statutes that are administrated by 
KDA’s Division of Conservation. In 2011 the State Conservation Commission was consolidated 
into KDA pursuant to K.S.A. 74-5,126. As is common with executive reorganization orders, 
K.S.A. 74-5,127 established the Secretary of Agriculture as the successor of all powers 
previously held by the State Conservation Commission and all references to State Conservation 
Commission were to be deemed to apply to the newly formed Division of Conservation within 
KDA and under the direction of the Secretary of Agriculture. Finally, K.S.A. 74-5,128 declares 
that the State Conservation Commission was to be continued in existence within the Division of 
Conservation with respect to those powers, duties, and functions that were transferred. 

This continuation in existence of the State Conservation Commission, while at the same time 
substituting almost all references to the State Conservation Commission with the Division of 
Conservation, has made it difficult to understand plainly what the Conservation Districts Law 
(K.S.A. 2-1901 et seq.) requires of which entity. These laws are even more confusing because 
many of these statutes were long overdue for a general cleanup, as references still exist to the 
State Conservation Commission’s predecessor, the State Soil Conservation Committee. 
Therefore, KDA staff and the State Conservation Commission conducted a review of the 
Conservation Districts Law and clarified what each reference should be through these statutes. 
We believe these amendments clarify the role of the State Conservation Commission, the 
Division of Conservation, and the Secretary of Agriculture and allow the State Conservation 
Commission to continue to contribute in a meaningful way as a program policy board. 

Along with the many references that were clarified, the mission of the Division of Conservation 
and the local conservation districts was also clarified. As the type of projects necessary to protect 
the health of the state’s natural resources has evolved, we wanted to clarify that it was proper for 
conservation districts to focus on water quality projects, control of invasive plant species, and 
soil and grassland health.  



Finally, the Division of Conservation also administers the Surface-Mining Land Conservation 
and Reclamation Act. This Act provides for the restoration of surface mining sites once 
production at a site is completed. Over the course of time, its statutes have also become outdated. 
Therefore, we have proposed updates that will make it easier to commence the bond forfeiture 
procedure when needed, clarified the enforcement and appeal process to be consistent with KDA 
programs, and removed the reference to enforcement by the Attorney General as the Division of 
Conservation is served by KDA’s legal staff. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of HB 2462. KDA believes adoption of this 
bill will clarify operation of the Division of Conservation and provide a much-needed 
modernization of the Conservation Districts Law and related acts. 


